
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on July 15, 2014 at 6:30 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street. 
          

L. Roche, Vice Chair      J. Erardi 
K. Hamilton, Secretary    L. Gejda        

 Debbie Leidlein     R. Bienkowski 
K. Alexander                16 Staff 
J. Vouros                 20 Public 
D. Freedman                    3 Press 

 M. Ku 
   
Item 1 – Call to Order 
Mrs. Roche called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
safety and security and invite Dr. Erardi, Dr. Gejda, Gino Faiella, Mark Pompano and Tom 
Kuroski, to discuss a tuition waiver and invite Dr. Erardi and Dr. Gejda, and to interview the 
candidate for the high school assistant principal position and invite Dr. Erardi, Dr. Gejda and 
David Roach.  Mr. Alexander seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

Item 2 – Executive Session 
Executive session ended at 7:30 p.m. 
 
Item 4 – Action Regarding Executive Session Item 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education appoint David Roach Assistant 
Principal for Newtown High School to begin July 28, 2014 with salary per the administrators’ 
contract.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Mr. Roach thanked the Board of Education, Dr. Erardi, Dr. Rodrigue and Dr. Abbey for this 
opportunity.    

Item 6 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi introduced Karen King and Valerie Pagano Hepburn, teachers at Reed Intermediate 
School, to speak about the fundraising there which raised $5,564 to be used for a school in 
Liberia and a well in memory of Sandy Hook School.  
 
Item 3 – Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 5 – Election of Board Chair 
Mrs. Leidlein nominated Keith Alexander as chair. 
Mr. Freedman nominated Kathy Hamilton as chair.  
 
Mrs. Leidlein stated that Mr. Alexander was a Board member for three and a half years and has 
demonstrated his commitment to bettering education in Newtown.  He has served on the 
technology and communications committees, brings clear thinking to discussions and 
demonstrates the ability to work with others and also respects their opinions. 
Mr. Alexander said he was looking forward to being chair to keep the district moving forward 
with as many diverse discussions we can have continuing to do the right things for the children. 
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Mr. Freedman said that Ms. Hamilton was an exemplary person with incredible organizational 
skills.  She is a true leader who can work with the municipal side of our community and is the 
chair of the CIP and policy committees.     
Ms. Hamilton stated this was her second term in the Board for a total of three and a half years.  
The chair should facilitate the will of the board and communicate between the board and the 
superintendent and communicate the goals to the public.    
 
Mrs. Roche shared Mr. Freedman’s comments and also supports Ms. Hamilton.  She is 
dedicated to this town, is always transparent and shares information with the Board. 
The Board took a ballot vote with the results read by Mrs. Roche. 
Vote: Mrs. Leidlein voted for Mr. Alexander 

Mr. Alexander voted for himself. 
Mrs. Ku voted for Mr. Alexander 
Mr. Vouros voted for Mr. Alexander 
Mr. Freedman voted for Ms. Hamilton 
Mrs. Roche voted for Ms. Hamilton 
Ms. Hamilton voted for herself. 

The new chair is Mr. Alexander. 
 
Item 7 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of June 30, 2014, the donations to Sandy Hook School, the resignation of 
Liesl Fressola, the resignation of Mary Blair and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Ku seconded. 

MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to remove the minutes of June 30, 2014 because Mrs. Ku did not 
attend that meeting.  Mrs. Ku seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Vote on consent agenda: Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to approve the minutes of June 30, 2014.  Mrs. Roche seconded.  
Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Ku)  
 
Item 8 – Public Participation - none 
 
Item 9 – Reports 
There was no Chair report. 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Included in Dr. Erardi’s report was projected class size for the elementary schools and 
personalized learning information from the Administrative Institute held earlier this month which 
he thanked Dr. Gejda for putting together.  He spoke about his goals which will be moved on in 
August that he developed through input from administrators and Board members.  Those goals 
are to provide focused, systematic, and sustainable funding for the improvement of student 
learning, to enhance educational partnerships throughout the Newtown community, to enhance 
the district’s Technology Plan for students and staff, and to create a student/staff Celebration of 
Excellence program throughout the district.  Also included was the PTA Presidents for the 2014-
2015 school year, information on the impact of the 2014 Affordable Care Act and the AASA 
document on common core and other state standards. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Ms. Hamilton would address the CIP committee later on the agenda. 
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Mr. Freedman would report on the Climate and Culture Committee at the next meeting. 
Reed School Scheduling Report: 
Mrs. Uberti said they wanted to preserve everything that was offered to students, restructure the 
time and streamline the instructional day for teachers.  This schedule also incorporates a recess 
and builds in more planning time for teachers. 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked when collaboration occurred. 
Mrs. Uberti said next year all specials will be the whole year instead of being rotations which 
allows more time for collaboration.   
Mrs. Roche asked her to share the class schedule with the Board. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what happened during homeroom. 
Mrs. Uberti stated they are using that time to implement responsive classroom.  Eliminating 
learning lab gives teachers time to connect with students. 
Mr. Vouros asked about bus arrival times. 
Mrs. Uberti said the start time is 8:05 a.m. and the buses have been on time. 
Mrs. Roche asked her to attend a future meeting to share the results of the changes with the 
Board.   
 
Item 10 – Old Business 
Action on Gates Pilot Program: 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the GATES Pilot Program for 
the 2014-2015 school year.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   

Mrs. Haggard gave an overview and timeline for this program.   
Dr. Erardi said we are looking to pilot this program for one year and hire two .4 positions which 
are in the budget to work with the teacher. 
Mrs. Haggard said these positions would serve Reed and the middle schools.  The program will 
serve approximately 25 students in grades 4 to 8.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked about the identification process and who would be responsible for 
communicating the criteria for the program to the parents. 
Mrs. Haggard said it would come through the pupil services office with the supervisor of special 
education overseeing the program. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked how the busing cost was determined. 
Mrs. Haggard spoke to the bus company that will be charging $50 per trip. 
Dr. Gejda said the idea was to utilize the timing of bus routes so the first run to the middle 
school and high school would pick up the elementary students and bring them to Reed.   
Dr. Erardi said this was a very efficient process for very few dollars for transportation to Reed 
one day per week.   
 
Mr. Freedman asked if this had any implication on the bus contract. 
Dr. Erardi stated it was looked at as an in-district field trip.  All-Star was willing to make this 
happen.   
The cost was questioned.  Mr. Bienkowski said we have a shuttle rate and hourly rate.  If it is 
beyond the tier, the rate is $50 per day. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Item 11 – New Business 
School Based Health Clinic Update: 
Dr. Erardi said this conversation has been ongoing for four or five months.  He introduced the 
committee members that included Tom Einhorn, Anne Dalton, Melanie Bonjour, Dr. Ana Paula 
Machado, Dr. Tom Draper in place of Donna Culbert, and Judy Blanchard.  The Department of 
Education representative Dave Esquith was also supportive of this clinic.  There is a funding 
stream that could be in place by December of January.   
 
Melanie Bonjour, coordinator of the school based health centers in Danbury, spoke about the 
centers with the oldest being in Danbury High School for 20 years and 80 centers in the state. 
There is a need to have health care for adolescents.   
 
Tom Einhorn spoke about a school visit and had spoken to the middle school nurses who fully 
support this idea. We identified space in close proximity to the nurse’s office across the hall.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein feels this is valuable to working parents who also have the option of not 
participating.   
Dr. Machado feels this is a terrific resource.  To have a medical provider to be able to 
communicate with the student’s doctor and follow up is huge.   
 
Mr. Freedman was concerned that it was a duplication of services we already have like our 
psychologists, counselors and school nurses.  It could be a financial concern if the state money 
isn’t there.     
Dr. Draper said there is a big difference between a nurse and nurse practitioner.  They can 
prescribe medicine right away and keep students in school.  It moves the process ahead.   
 
Mrs. Bonjour said state funding is always questionable but these centers are strongly backed by 
the state legislators.  Getting care in school is less expensive than going to the emergency 
room.  The centers can also bill Medicaid and private insurance companies.   
 
Mr. Freedman was concerned about our nurse’s union contract. 
Anne Dalton said the nurses were very positive about having centers in our schools.  Having it 
in the schools is making it easy for the students.  Across the board we are seeing more frequent 
visits to the nurses.  
 
Mrs. Hamilton sees that it is helpful to have it in the schools especially when parents work a 
distance away but is worried about the funding stream and the cost to run the center.  She is not 
sure we really have a need.   
 
Judy Blanchard said they went to Branford because it was more like Newtown.  No one could 
give us a downside.  Danbury has had this for 20 years fully budgeted by the state.  We will 
have the need after the counselors are gone.  There is a lot of need here that is not recognized.  
We have students with a lot of avoidance issues now so it would be helpful to get them services 
they need. 
 
Mrs. Bonjour said they have had no budget cuts in the 20 years in Danbury.  There is also 
interest on the federal level.  The community has needs which is why we have Kevin’s 
Community Center.   
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Mrs. Roche commented that the nurse’s offices are always full.  Many students are not sick but 
are needy.  She welcomes this and asked how we would evaluate this along the way to make 
sure it’s something we want to continue.   
Mrs. Bonjour said there would be ongoing communication with the administration and Board of 
Education.   
 
Dr. Erardi asked the Board to consider the committee coming to the August 19 meeting.  We 
could also arrange for any Board members to visit a clinic when school is back in session to be 
able to make an informed decision.     
 
Mr. Vouros agreed with Mrs. Roche about the number of students in the nurses offices.  It is a 
comfort area for many students.   
Mrs. Leidlein supports this as an enhancement and feels it should also be in the high school. 
Mr. Alexander felt they should follow Dr. Erardi’s advice. 
Dr. Nowacki stated that we need to communicate between schools and home and approves of 
the centers.   
 
Item 10 – Old Business (continued)  
Discussion of CIP: 
Ms. Hamilton said we are still looking at the high school auditorium project.  She met with Gino 
Faiella and Chuck Boos regarding the old estimate of $2.3M.  Mr. Boos will be ready to present 
to the Board at the August 19 meeting.   
There was no Sandy Hook School update. 
 
Item 11 – New Business (continued) 
Schematic Funding Authorization for High School Auditorium Project:  
Mr. Bienkowski said this funding was for payment to Mr. Boos to work on the estimate. 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve, in accordance with Policy 
3-800, an expenditure of $12,500 from the Facilities Rental Fund (aka the Custodial Account) 
for the purpose of developing schematics and a cost estimate for the high school auditorium CIP 
project.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

Item 12 – Public Participation - none 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to adjourned.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 13 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 10:14 p.m. 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       __________________________________  
               Kathy Hamilton 
         Secretary 
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